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Fairhaven Board of Selectmen 

April 14, 2014 Meeting Minutes 
 
 
 
 

Present: Chairman Charles Murphy, Vice Chairman Robert Espindola, Clerk Geoffrey Haworth, 
Executive Secretary Jeffrey Osuch, and Administrative Assistant Anne Kakley 
 
Chairman Charles Murphy called the meeting to order in the Town Hall Banquet Room at 6:30 
p.m.   

 
COA VOLUNTEER APPRECIATION 

 
Mr. Murphy started the meeting by thanking the people who volunteer at the Council on Aging.  
At a recent appreciation luncheon, it was revealed that those volunteers provided $159,640 worth 
of services to the Town (figure was based on the current Massachusetts minimum wage of 
$8/hour). 
 

MINUTES 
 

• Mr. Espindola motioned to approve the minutes of the March 31, 2014 meeting, open 
session with a correction.  Mr. Haworth seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

• Mr. Espindola motioned to approve the minutes of the March 31, 2014 meeting, 
executive session.  Mr. Haworth seconded. Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

• Mr. Espindola motioned to approve the minutes of the April 1, 2014 meeting, open 
session.  Mr. Haworth seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

• Mr. Espindola motioned to approve the minutes of the April 1, 2014 meeting, executive 
session.  Mr. Haworth seconded. Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

 
EXECUTIVE SECRETARY’S REPORT 

 
In his report, Mr. Osuch updated the Selectmen on the following meetings: 

 
• Tuesday, April 15 – 

• 3:00 p.m. – Mattapoisett/Fairhaven WWTP Article agreement 
• Wednesday, April 16 – 

• 10:00 a.m. – EPA/WTP Walk around 
• 1:45 p.m. – Meeting with School representative Kim LeBlanc re: 

health insurance 
• Thursday, April 17 – 

• 7:30 to 9:00 a.m. – Forum meeting at the Coalition for Buzzard’s 
Bay office 
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• 3:00 p.m. – Finance Department meeting 
• 7:00 p.m. – Finance Committee meeting 

• Friday, April 18 – 
• Half-day – Good Friday 

• Monday, April 21 –  
• Holiday – Patriot’s Day 

• Thursday, April 24 –  
• 9:00 a.m. – Buzzard’s Bay Action Committee meeting in Wareham 

• Saturday, April 26 –  
• 10:00 a.m. – Earth Day at the COA/Recreation Center 

• Monday, April 28 –  
• 8:30 a.m. – Retirement Board meeting 

• Wednesday, April 30 –  
• 6:30 p.m. – Precinct Meeting at Hastings Middle School 

• Saturday, May 3 –  
• 9:00 a.m. – Town Meeting at Hastings 

 
Mr. Osuch reminded the public that Town Meeting was quickly approaching.  He said that the 
Board had one more chance to amend figures related to their recommendations for Annual and 
Special Town Meeting. Mr. Osuch also said that the Board would need to discuss the Fire 
contract in Executive Session. 
 

SCHOOL COMMITTEE VACANCY 
 
With the passing of seated School Committee member David Gonsalves, Mr. Osuch noted that 
the Board of Selectmen would need to hold a joint meeting with the School Committee to fill the 
vacancy until the 2015 Annual Town Election.  Mr. Osuch said that the Board had 30 days from 
the date of vacancy notification from the School Department to fill the position. Discussion 
ensued on when the Board would be available for a joint meeting with the School Committee.  
Mr. Haworth said that he could not make a joint meeting with the School Committee on April 
23.  The Board favored a joint meeting prior to Town Meeting on Saturday, May 3.  The Board 
set 4:00 p.m. on Friday, April 25, as the deadline for letters of interest for the School Committee 
vacancy. 
 

REORGANIZATION 
 
Mr. Osuch congratulated Mr. Murphy on his re-election.  Mr. Osuch asked for a nomination for 
Chairman.  Mr. Murphy said that he was a traditionalist and that he believed that the Board 
should follow the process of nominating the person whose term is up for re-election in the next 
year to the Chairman.  As such, Mr. Murphy nominated Mr. Espindola to Chairman.  Mr. 
Haworth would not second the motion.  Mr. Espindola seconded the motion.  There were no 
other motions for Chairman.  Mr. Espindola was elected Chairman with one opposing vote from 
Mr. Haworth, (2-1). 
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Mr. Murphy nominated Mr. Haworth Vice Chairman.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was 
unanimous.  (3-0). 
 
Mr. Haworth nominated Mr. Murphy Clerk. Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-
0). 
 

SELECTMEN APPOINTMENTS 
 
The Board reviewed the previous year’s ex officio appointments and decided to keep most of the 
appointments the same, with Mr. Murphy volunteering to be the representative to the Sister City 
Committee and Mr. Haworth volunteering for the Harbor Advisory Committee.  Mr. Haworth 
motioned the following representative/ex officio appointments: 
 

• Contract Compliance Officer – Charles Murphy 
• Affirmative Action Officer – Charles Murphy 
• Fair Housing Coordinator – Charles Murphy 
• Millicent Library Board of Trustees – Bob Espindola  
• Bristol County Advisory Board – Geoffrey Haworth 
• Sister City Committee – Charles Murphy 
• Personnel Board – Charles Murphy 
• Fire Apparatus Study Committee – Charles Murphy 
• Historical Commission – Bob Espindola 
• Boat Ramps/Shellfish Committee – Geoffrey Haworth 
• Southeastern Regional Transit Authority (SRTA) alternate – Bob Espindola 
• Cable Advisory Committee – Bob Espindola  
• Harbor Advisory Committee – Geoffrey Haworth 
• Local Emergency Planning Committee – Geoffrey Haworth 
• SRPEDD Advisory Council alternate – Bob Espindola 
• Rogers-Oxford Study Committee – Bob Espindola 

 
Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

ANIMAL SHELTER DONATIONS 
 
Mr. Haworth motioned to accept $210 in Animal Shelter donations.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  
Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

HOMECOMING DAY 
 
The Board received a letter from Mark Silvia, President of the Fairhaven Improvement 
Association, asking permission to once again hold the annual Homecoming Day in Fairhaven 
Center.  The Board expressed support for the event, which will fall on Saturday, June 28, 2014. 
 
Mr. Haworth motioned to grant permission to the Fairhaven Improvement Association to hold 
their 2014 Homecoming Day on June 28.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 



Fairhaven Board of Selectmen – April 14, 2014 Open Session – 4 

 

MRVWAC APPOINTMENT 
 
The Board reviewed a request to reappoint Jeffrey Osuch as a Fairhaven representative to the 
Mattapoisett River Valley Water Advisory Committee.  Mr. Osuch’s term had expired.  Mr. 
Haworth asked Mr. Osuch if he planned on staying for a full three-year term if he retired as 
Executive Secretary.  Mr. Osuch said he was not sure, but that they could still fill the vacancy if 
he resigned from the MRVWAC as well. 
 
Mr. Haworth motioned to appoint Mr. Osuch to a three year term on the MRVWAC.  Mr. 
Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 
 

BUZZARD’S BAY MINI-GRANT 
 
The Board reviewed a request for a contract extension for the Buzzard’s Bay mini-grant.  Mr. 
Haworth motioned to sign the contract extension.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  
(3-0). 
 

STATE POTHOLE MONEY 
 
Mr. Osuch informed the Board that the State legislators have passed a bill to reimburse 
municipalities for potholes after a particularly bad winter.  Fairhaven would receive about 
$77,000.  The Board of Public Works would decide where the funds would go, but it would have 
to be reviewed and signed by the Board of Selectmen and returned to the State by April 30.  Mr. 
Haworth motioned to have the Chairman sign the contract.  Mr. Murphy seconded. Vote was 
unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

FIRE MUSTER 
 
The Board reviewed a request from Matthew Paulson, Chairman of the Fairhaven Fire Muster 
Committee.  In the letter, Mr. Paulson requested permission to hold the Fifth Annual Fairhaven 
Fire Muster, at Livesey Park, on Sunday, June 29, 2014.  The Board was supportive to the 
request.  Mr. Haworth motioned to approve the Fire Muster for June 29.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  
Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

NSTAR GAS PERMITS 
 
The Board voted to approve three NSTAR gas permits. 
 

• Mr. Haworth motioned to approve an NSTAR gas permit for 1 Turner Ave (previously 
approved by the BPW).  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

 
• Mr. Haworth motioned to approve an NSTAR gas permit for 2 Bayview Ave (previously 

approved by the BPW).  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
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• Mr. Haworth motioned to approve an NSTAR gas permit for 21 Hamlet Street 
(previously approved by the BPW).  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

 
OLIVER STREET CHICANE 

 
The Board read a letter from Bayside Engineering, outlining several options available to the 
Town in regards to the Oliver Street chicane.  Residents in that neighborhood have petitioned the 
Town to remove the chicane, citing a nuisance and an alleged safety hazard.  See Attachment A. 
 
Mr. Haworth said that he would favor forwarding the letter from Bayside Engineering to the 
petitioning residents to keep them aware of the options.  He noted that the cost could be as high 
as $10,000 and asked from where the funds would be derived.  Mr. Osuch answered that there is 
money in the budget for patchwork, but that the chicane was a larger project than a simple 
patchwork job.  Mr. Osuch said that the item would have to be a Town Meeting article.  He 
added that the crossover option (see Attachment A) would give access to the driveways along the 
chicane without actually removing the chicane, and it would be a less expensive option. 
 
Mr. Haworth said that it is too late for Town Meeting this year, and that the money could come 
out of pothole funds, but that it was a decision for the BPW to make, not the Selectmen. 
 
Mr. Murphy favored forwarding the correspondence from Bayside Engineering to the neighbors 
as well. 
 
Mr. Haworth motioned to send the report to the original petitioner, Tome Carreiro, with a request 
to forward the information to other petitioners.  Mr. Espindola asked that the mailing be sent 
certified.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

TAX TITLE – MONONDACH AVE 
 
At 7:15 p.m., the Board met with Tracy McCree, Tammy Pinault and Pamela Pinault, former 
trustees to 0 Monondach (vacant lot) and 19 Monondach Ave, to discuss their request to pay 
back taxes and have the Town-owned tax title properties returned to their ownership. Treasurer 
Wendy Graves was also present. 
 
Mr. Haworth asked what happened and why the taxes had fallen into arrears to this point.  
Pamela Pinault answered that she had a serious illness and had signed an agreement to make 
payments.  She was going to put the property on the market and sell it to pay the owed taxes.  
She said that she never received notification from the Town that the property was in tax title. 
 
Ms. Graves said that the tax title process for these properties began before she started working 
for the Town of Fairhaven and she could not tell how the notification process was done.  
However, she said that there were tenants at one of the parcels, and that they were possibly not 
forwarding mail to Ms. Pinault. 
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Mr. Osuch said that the process is not short, and that as of that date, $19,510.16 is owed on 19 
Monondach Ave and $2,529.89 is owed on 0 Monondach Ave.  Those totals include back taxes, 
legal fees, court costs, additional interest and liability insurance. 
 
Ms. Pinault said that she had the resources now to pay off the amounts owed.  Mr. Haworth 
asked if she had the resources and plan to stay on top of the quarterly taxes and she said that she 
did.  
 
The Board said that payment would have to be received by the next day in the amounts of 
$19,510.16 and $2,529.89.  Mr. Osuch said that they would require a cashier’s check.  Ms. 
Pinault said that she would be in the Town Hall the following morning with that cashier’s check 
if the Board were favorable to returning the properties to her. 
 
Mr. Haworth motioned to return 0 and 19 Monondach Ave to Ms. Pinault, upon full payment of 
the aforementioned figures.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

REGIONAL MUTUAL AID CONTRACT 
 
The Police Chief was not present for a scheduled appointment regarding his request for the 
Board to sign a regional mutual aid contract.  The Board decided to forward the contract onto 
Town Counsel for his review.  Mr. Haworth motioned to send the contract to Town Counsel.  
Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 
 

TOWN MEETING RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Mr. Osuch asked the Board for any last minute changes in figure recommendations for the Town 
Meeting.  The Board had no figure recommendation changes to make. 
 
Mr. Osuch said that the Board would have recommendations to make relative to four articles 
submitted by the Town Government Study Committee prior to Town Meeting (TGSC).  Mr. 
Espindola asked if the Board was going to have another meeting with the TGSC prior to Town 
Meeting.  Mr. Osuch said that there was only one more general business meeting of the Board of 
Selectmen prior to Town Meeting.  Mr. Haworth said that, before making any recommendations, 
he wanted to get more information from the TGSC on why they did not make residency a 
requirement for a Town Administrator in their legislation.   
 
Mr. Haworth motioned to send a memo to the TGSC asking for an explanation on why they 
omitted a residency requirement for the Town Administrator in their legislation.  Mr. Murphy 
seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

CHARITY STEVENS 61A 
 
At 7:30 p.m., the Board met with Debbie Saladino and her husband Joseph Rezendes, regarding 
a 61A land offer currently before the Town of Fairhaven for 31Charity Stevens Lane.  The offer 
of first refusal was received by the Town on March 14 and was sent by the owners’ representing 
law firm, Hurwitz and Hurwitz (see Attachment B). 
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Ms. Saladino and Mr. Rezendes reside on Charity Stevens Lane, where the owners of 31 Charity 
Stevens Lane have plans to sell a larger parcel of land for subdivision.  Mr. Rezendes said that 
they already have issues with water run-off and flooding, and that the proposed construction 
would make that run-off issue worse. 
 
Mr. Osuch said that the only issue before the Board of Selectmen was a right-of-first-refusal for 
the 61A land in question.  If there is a subdivision hearing, all concerns regarding water run-off 
should be addressed then. 
 
Mr. Haworth said that the Board of Selectmen was only concerned with whether or not it would 
be advantageous for the Town to purchase the land in question.  Mr. Espindola agreed, stating 
that he would not be in favor of purchasing the land, as it had little value to the Town. 
 
Mr. Murphy said that he did not think the Town would be interested in the land either.  He said 
that any plans to develop the land may go before the Planning Board and possibly the 
Conservation Commission (ConCom), and Ms. Saladino and Mr. Rezendes would be able to 
speak again at those meetings. 
 
Mr. Haworth said that the area was likely in a watershed, and that abutters would be notified via 
certified mail if there were a scheduled hearing before the ConCom. 
 
Ms. Saladino said that she was concerned that 31 Charity Stevens Lane had enough frontage to 
qualify for development of three to four houses without the need for a public hearing. 
 
Mr. Espindola advised Ms. Saladino and Mr. Rezendes to call Town Planner Bill Roth for more 
information and confirmation on whether or not the proposed work would require a public 
hearing.  Mr. Espindola added that if the Board was in agreement that it was not interested in 
purchasing 31 Charity Stevens Lane, it should take a vote.  Mr. Haworth motioned not to go 
forward with the acquisition of the property.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-
0). 
 

YOGA IN THE PARK 
 
The Board reviewed two letters requesting use of Cushman Park on Tuesday mornings in the 
summer, from 8:00 to 9:00 a.m, for free yoga classes.  The letters were from two separate, 
unaffiliated yoga studio owners: Susan Grace and Juliet Loranger.  
 
Mr. Haworth said that the issue should be reviewed and approved by the Board of Public Works, 
as it involves use of a Town park. Mr. Haworth motioned to forward the matter onto the BPW.  
Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

DOWN THE HATCH – SUNDAY ENTERTAINMENT LICENSE 
 
At 7:45 p.m., the Board met with Guy Rossi, manager of Down the Hatch, 56 Goulart Memorial 
Drive, to review an application for a Sunday Entertainment license from May 18, 2014 to May 
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10, 2015.  The requested hours for entertainment would be 1:00 to 8:00 p.m.  Kitchen manager 
Christine Herreman was also present. 
 
The Board noted that there were fewer complaints regarding noise coming from Down the Hatch 
over the past summer.  Ms. Herreman said that she tries to monitor the noise levels. 
 
Mr. Haworth motioned to approve the Sunday Entertainment license for Down the Hatch for 
May 18, 2014 to May 10, 2015 from 1:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was 
unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

CAPITAL PLANNING ARTICLE 
 
Mr. Espindola said that the Board had voted to recommend a Capital Planning article for the 
Annual Town Meeting, but there have since been revisions to that article after it was reviewed by 
Town Counsel.  Mr. Espindola went over the changes made (see Attachment C). 
 
Mr. Haworth said that he thought it was a good article and worth supporting.  Mr. Murphy 
agreed. 
 
Mr. Osuch added that the article published in the warrant is different than the amended article, 
and therefore the changes would have to be made on Town Meeting floor in the motions.  He 
advised the Board to distribute these changes prior to Town Meeting, particularly at the Precinct 
meeting on April 30. 
 
Mr. Haworth motioned to accept and support the Capital Planning article as amended in 
Attachment C.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0).  Ms. Kakley said that she 
would post the amended article on the Town website for Town Meeting members to review, and 
send to the TGSC. 
 

USE OF TOWN COUNSEL POLICY 
 
Per request from Mr. Espindola, the Board reviewed its Use of Town Counsel policy.  Currently, 
boards and committees must request the use of Town Counsel through the Board of Selectmen, 
and by vote, the Selectmen vote a cap that cannot be exceeded. Mr. Espindola requested that the 
cap be recognized and honored by those using Town Counsel, as the Legal expenditures are 
trending to go over appropriation for FY14. Mr. Espindola provided a pie chart outlining the 
Town’s use of Town Counsel by departments. See Attachment D. 
 

LITTLE BAY OYSTER REEF 
 
At 8:00 p.m., the Board met with Jon Kachmar of the Nature Conservancy regarding plans to 
develop an artificial oyster reef in Little Bay.  Shellfish Warden Timothy Cox, Harbormaster 
David Darmofal, and Ted Lorentzen were present. Sara Quintal, Restorative Ecologist for the 
Coalition for Buzzard’s Bay, joined the meeting at 8:04 p.m. 
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Mr. Kachmar said that the Nature Conservancy has been working for a couple years trying to 
find a place to invest in an oyster reef, and that Little Bay is an ideal spot for the project. 
 
Mr. Cox said that the artificial reef would encourage the population of oysters and clarify the 
water.  Mr. Cox gave a brief presentation on the project and its location.  Mr. Kachmar said that 
the project would cost an estimated $100,000, with $50,000 being a State grant and the other 
$50,000 being invested from the Nature Conservancy.  He said it would be a “Town project with 
Town permits” and the project would be slated for summer 2015. 
 
Mr. Darmofal said that the reef would be one acre in size, and would cover the bottom six inches 
of a section of Little Bay.  All that would be on the surface of the water would be four marker 
buoys, 150 feet away from the beach. He said that the reef would generate public use in the 
future, by generating spat. 
 
Mr. Cox said that the project would not affect recreational water use, such as kayaking, and that 
power boats do not generally enter that area. 
 
Mr. Espindola asked where the Nature Conservancy gets funding.  Mr. Kachmar answered that it 
receives private donations and works with grants. 
 
Mr. Lorentzen, Chairman of the Boat Ramp/Shellfish Committee, said that his committee had the 
public come in to learn about the project and ask questions of Mr. Kachmar.  The project is 
supported by his committee, Mr. Lorentzen said.  The project will have to be opened to the 
public at least once every three years, he added. Mr. Cox said that they would regulate how the 
area was opened to the public. 
 
The Board was supportive of the oyster restoration project.  Mr. Kachmar said that they would 
like a letter of support from the Board of Selectmen to go forward. 
 
Michael Costa, a property owner near Little Bay, was recognized by the Chairman. He said that 
he generally supported the project, but that he would like to get notification when the reef is 
opened to the public, as he has had trouble in the past with people parking on his property to go 
quahogging. Mr. Costa confirmed with Mr. Cox that the area closing would just be the one acre.  
Mr. Costa asked Mr. Kachmar how long it takes for an oyster to reach maturity.  Mr. Kachmar 
answered that maturity varies, but in this area, it takes about three years. 
 
Joyce Pottel was recognized by the Chairman.  She asked how high the reef would go into the 
water.  Mr. Kachmar said that it would be 3 or 4 inches of cultch on the ocean floor. 
 
Mr. Espindola asked when the Nature Conservancy would need a letter of support.  Mr. Cox said 
that the project is already being reviewed and that they need the letter of support as soon as 
possible.  Mr. Haworth motioned to draft a letter of support for the oyster restoration reef project.  
Mr. Murphy seconded. Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 
Mr. Espindola asked Mr. Kachmar and Mr. Cox to provide a sample support letter to Ms. Kakley 
to put on Town letterhead. 
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VACATION CARRYOVER – POLICE 

 
The Board read a memo from Police Chief Michael Myers requesting the Board carry over 14 
vacation days for Michael Bouvier and 9 vacation days for Michael Sullivan.  Chief Myers said 
that the vacation days were not used due to illness or injury. 
 
Mr. Haworth called it an extenuating circumstance.  He motioned to approve both vacation 
carryovers – 14 days for Officer Bouvier and 9 days for Officer Sullivan.  Mr. Murphy seconded. 
Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

FRIENDSHIP FESTIVAL 
 
Mr. Espindola read an invitation to the public for the annual Whitfield-Manjiro Japanese Cherry 
Blossom Friendship Festival, scheduled for Sunday, April 27, 2014. 
 

SPECIAL TOWN MEETING WARRANT 
 
Mr. Haworth motioned to approve and post the Special Town Meeting in the six precincts.  Mr. 
Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0).  The Board signed the Special Town Meeting 
warrants. 
 

OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Under Other Business: 
 

• Mr. Murphy noted that the Board received a letter of praise for Officer Gwozdz for his 
professionalism after an accident.  He thanked Officer Gwozdz. 

 
• Mr. Murphy said that there would be a Kickoff fundraiser for the Rodriguez foundation 

on Saturday, May 3, from 7:00 p.m. to midnight at the VFM on Appleton Street in New 
Bedford.  The Board was also invited to the dedication of the Lance Cpl. Matthew 
Rodriguez playground at the New Bedford airport on May 2, 2014 at 2:00 p.m.  The 
Board asked Ms. Kakley to RSVP in the affirmative for the Board to attend this event. 

 
• Mr. Espindola said that the COA received a visit from Ann Hartstein of the State’s 

Executive Office of Elder Affairs.  Ms. Hartstein spoke about funding  for local COAs 
coming from the State level in upcoming fiscal years. 

 
• Mr. Espindola said that there will be a ride from Fort Phoenix, sponsored by the 

Fairhaven Bikeway Committee, on May 10. 
 
At 8:36 p.m., Mr. Haworth motioned to enter Executive Session, pursuant to MGL 30A § 21: 

• To discuss strategy with respect to negotiations with Fire Union 
• To discuss strategy with respect to Non-Union personnel – Treasurer 
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• To discuss strategy with respect to land acquisition – Mill Road 61A 

Mr. Murphy seconded the motion to enter Executive Session for the aforementioned reason, not 
to reconvene into open session afterward.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). Roll call vote:  Mr. 
Espindola in favor.  Mr. Murphy in favor.  Mr. Haworth in favor. 
 
Respectfully, 

 

Anne Kakley 

Administrative Assistant 
Board of Selectmen  
(Minutes approved 4/28/2014) 
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